





Low Income Oversight Board (LIOB)

September 26, 2011

Sacramento City Hall

Historic Building

Hearing Room #204, 2nd Floor

915 I Street

Sacramento, CA

10 AM – 4 PM

Call - In Number 1-877-930-0524 -   Passcode 9183912#
www.liob.org
LIOB Board Members Present:

Chairman Jose Atilio Hernandez, Commissioner Timothy Alan Simon, Jason Wimbley, Dave Stephenson, Ortensia Lopez, Jillian Wright, Allan Rago and Charlie Toledo (quorum present)
LIOB Board Members Absent: Janine Scancarelli, Faith Bautista and Louise Perez
California Public Utilities Commission (CPUC) Staff Present:

Hazlyn Fortune, Ava Tran, Tory Francisco, Rahmon Momoh, Camille Watts-Zagha, Syreeta Gibbs, Carolina Contreras, Radu Ciupagea, and Zaida Amaya

Public Present: Jana Katz, Yvette Vazquez, Sandra Williams, Hugh Yao, John Fasana, Janet Covington, Jack Parkhill, Ron Aker, Matt Lewis, David Doll, Sal Calderon, Dennis Guido, Steve Heim, Stephanie Borba, Steve Shallenberger, Ron Garcia, Ross Nakasone, Mary O’Drain, Mardi Walton, Lynda Timbers, Reem El-Rifair, Anna Solorio, Bob Castaneda and Erik Embleon
Via Conference: Joy Yamagata, Ed Becker Jim Hodges, Richard Villasenor, Ted Williams and Mark Aguirre
Meeting called to order by Chairman Hernandez at 10:00am. 
Item 1: Welcome and introductions— Jose Atilio Hernandez, LIOB Chair & Timothy Alan Simon, Commissioner, California Public Utilities Commission (10 minutes) Standing Item

· Introduction of Program and Project Supervisor Hazlyn Fortune

Chairman Hernandez introduced Ms. Hazlyn Fortune as, the new Program and Project Supervisor for the Demand Side Residential Programs.  Ms. Fortune commented that she looks forward to working with the Board and exchanging information to enhance and improve the low income programs.  Ms. Fortune added that she looks forward to learning more about the subcommittees and the new direction the Board is taking.   Commissioner Simon welcomed and congratulated Ms. Fortune and commented that he is honored to have someone who brings many years of experience and will be a great asset to the Energy Division and LIOB.  Commissioner Simon added that his office is working diligently with Administrative Law Judge Kim and staff to ensure that these important issues are review and given priority. 
Item 2: Public comments—Facilitated by LIOB Chair (15 minutes) Informational Item


Mr. Steve Shallenberger of Synergy Companies commented on the 6-month bridge fund extension and recommended the Commission consider a full year vs. 6 months to provide an orderly transition and to allow the program managers to provide seamless continuity.  Mr. Shallenberger added that this decision can have a significant impact in the time that is allowed for stability efficiency and the quality of program implementation.   
Participating via teleconference, Ms. Arleen Novotney requested for the LIOB to weigh in on the CSI Low Income Water Solar Heating Program.  Ms. Novotney mentioned that there is a really good opportunity to be able to leverage not with just LIOB but also with the state weatherization program.  The Board agreed to include this item on the next LIOB meeting agenda.
Mr. Erik Embleon representing the Joint Committee on Energy and Environmental Policy commented that they are involved in the workforce education and training and strongly support incorporation of work force education and training standards in the upcoming decision.  Mr. Embleon pointed that the Berkeley Needs Assessment Report  has some very valuable pointers for them to follow.  They are very committed to what they believe in and added that they have to be the example of what workers standards should be, particularly in low income.  He concluded by stating that he commits this group to working with the Board and to establish and implement standards and concepts from the Needs Assessment report.

Ms. Camille Watts-Zagha representing DRA informed the Board that PG&E has new rates that went into effect this summer and that a third tier CARE rate was introduced for PG&E CARE customers that will go into effect this winter.  DRA is reviewing Edison’s general rate case proposals for their CARE customers and although they already have a tier 3 rate, they are proposing adjustments to their baseline.  DRA is also waiting for SDG&E’s proposals to come in October.   Ms. Watts-Zagha also reported that DRA is involved in the disconnection proceeding and thanked the Board for paying attention to this issue.  She added that the Commission will be issuing a Decision on PG&E’s and Edison’s disconnection policies in the last quarter of 2011, as some of the protections that the Commission put in place almost 2 years ago are set to expire.  DRA is looking at two issues; one is the disconnection bench-mark for CARE customers and the other is monitoring of remote disconnections.  PG&E is utilizing their remote disconnections and Edison is in the process of using remote technologies for disconnections as well. 
Mr. Radu Ciupagea of DRA provided a handout with a summary of the California Low-Income programs, which included the Multifamily Affordable Solar Housing (MASH) programs as well as eligibility, enrollment and access to the different programs.  DRA plans to add water heater solar programs to the brochure.
Commissioner Simon commented that he is not the assigned Commissioner to the disconnection proceeding, but expressed the importance of his involvement on all programs that impact low income or special needs customers.  Commissioner Simon will continue to be involved and work with the assigned Commissioner on this issue.  He added that it is critical for his office, DRA and TURN to work together to ensure that as the IOU’s switch to remote technologies that an abusive environment is not created for low income families throughout the State.

Board Member Stephenson commented that most of low income discounts are decided in individual rate cases, so there needs to be close attention to each and every case that is applicable.  Board Member Stephenson informed that Board that National Resources Defense Counsel (NRDC) has been very active in their case. 

Item 3: Approval of the June 21, 2011 meeting minutes (2 minutes) Action Item


Motion by Chairman Hernandez to approve the June 21, 2011 LIOB minutes with suggested changes noted by Member Wright and Commissioner Simon.  Motion moved by Board Member Stephenson, and seconded by Board Member Toledo. (Motion passed unanimously.) 
http://www.liob.org/docs/ACF8F.doc 
Item 4: SMUD Presentation on Low-Income Programs – Jana Katz (15 minutes) Informational Item


Jana Katz representing the Sacramento Municipal Utility District thanked the LIOB on behalf of SMUD for inviting her to provide a report on SMUD’s Low Income Programs.  Ms. Katz highlighted that SMUD is a community owned electric utility that was established in 1946 and serves approximately 600,000 customers and almost 1.5M in population.  SMUD is the sixth largest public utility in the U.S. and has received the highest customer satisfaction rating in CA by J.D. Power and Associates for the last eight years.  SMUD provides Rate Assistance Programs which includes the Energy Assistance Program Rate (EAPR) which is similar to CARE, Medical Equipment Discount (MED) rate; in their Bill Assistance Program they provide Customer EnergyHelp donations, federally funded bill payments, local agency bill payments.  SMUD’s dwelling Assistance Programs includes weatherization, refrigerator replacement, Community Partners.   SMUD also offers Education and Outreach during workshops, fairs, events, partnerships and provides materials in multiple languages.  Ms. Katz reported that SMUD follows the federal poverty guidelines and they require 100% up-front income verification with re-certification every two years.  SMUD’s program has approximately 105,000 participants and a 68% penetration rate.  SMUD does data shares with PG&E in their overlapping territory.  The Board thanked Ms. Katz for her informative presentation. Ms. Katz full report can be view and downloaded at:
http://www.liob.org/docs/4.%20SMUD-LIOB%209-26-11.ppt 
Item 5: LIOB Subcommittees Reports and Updates – Jose Atilio Hernandez, LIOB Chair (15 minutes) Action/Update/Standing Item


a) Marketing & Outreach –Board Members Faith Bautista, Charlie Toledo and Gillian Wright

Board Member Charlie Toledo reported that the Marketing & Outreach Sub-committee met on August 30, 2011.  The sub-committee was pleased with the reports the IOU’s provided on their marketing & outreach to the ethnic and low income households.  Some of the recommendations made by the subcommittee were a matrix from ethnic media to compare the acquisition cost per client, the subcommittee also discussed standardizing the capitation fee to $15.00 - $18.00; the other suggestion was the branding of ESAP and IOU’s with PUC’s collaboration to have the initiative to promote what ESAP is using all of their top marketing strategies.  The committee also discussed the flexibility to manage program from marketing and outreach and to reallocate funds, they also discussed how to develop a strategy on how to enroll “hard-to-reach” qualified customers.
The subcommittee asked the IOU’s to provide figures on how much they spent last year on ethnic media efforts and a projection for 2012-2014.  

The minutes of the Marketing and Outreach subcommittee of August 30, 2011 can be view and downloaded at:
http://www.liob.org/docs/5a.%20Marketing%20&%20Outreach%20minutes.doc 
b) Collaboration & Leveraging Activities– Vice-Chair Jason Wimbley and Board Member Allan Rago
No report provided at this time
c) Evaluation & Measurement – Board Members Ortensia Lopez and Louise Perez
No report provided at this time
d) Workforce Education and Training – Chairman Jose Atilio Hernandez, Board Member Allan Rago and Board Member Gillian Wright
No report provided at this time
e) Legislation Updates – Chairman Jose Atilio Hernandez, Board Member Janine Scancarelli
Chairman Hernandez informed the Board that there are concerns regarding the carry over Public Goods Charge how it will affect the low income programs.  
Ms. Fortune informed the Board that there are two items that are being worked out at the Commission, one is the Public Goods Charge and the other one is a gas issue.  Ms. Fortune informed the Board that for both of these issues, low income has exemption so although there are intricacies that may need to be addressed. There are no direct impacts on the ESAP program at this time. 
Board Member Wright reported that the budget bill diverted $155 million dollars of funding from the Public Purpose Program surcharge however; it was not specified from which programs this funding was to be diverted.  Board Member Wright added that during the session there were 2 bills presented that would prevent this kind of diversion from happening again. The decisions that are pending with the CPUC would address the diversion from the 2011-2012 cycle specifically allowing the gas utilities to use unspent funds from prior years to make up some of the differences.  For the dual fuel  utilities, one alternative would allow them to use prior year unspent electric funding and to move it over to support gas programs, which would allow all of the utilities to continue to operate their gas energy efficiency for another year, however, if there is another diversion it would substantially impact the ability to continue offering energy efficiency for gas customer and it is important to recognize that the funds are not differentiated and all of the funds are collected under a single surcharge.  
f) Climate Change - Board Members Charlie Toledo, Faith Bautista and Dave Stephenson
No report provided at this time
g) ESAP Applications – Board Member Allan Rago, Louise Perez and Gillian Wright
Chairman Hernandez thanked Board Member Rago for taking the time to address some of the issues on the ESAP applications and thanked Commissioner Simon for giving the Board this opportunity to use the expertise of the Board to advise the Commission as it moves forward on these discussions.
Board Member Rago reported that the meeting was in full attendance and was of great success and that the utilities have been very supportive of this effort.  Workshops are scheduled for the month of October and some of the issues may produce resolutions on some of these items. Board Member Rago provided a brief on the recommendations drafted by the subcommittee.
http://www.liob.org/docs/5g.%20ESAP%20Subcommittee%20Notes%20and%20recommendations.doc 
Board Member Wright added that there was strong representation from all of the utilities at the subcommittee meeting and it was a very constructive discussion and appropriate directions were identified in areas that the utilities are willing to explore.  However, Ms. Wright pointed out that at this stage in the proceeding, it is very difficult for any of the utilities to adopt recommendations that nay differ from what was filed in the IOU applications.

Commissioner Simon inquired if staff is in a position to manage a mid-cycle change.

Ms. Fortune responded that it is not customary for a non-utility party to file suggested changes by an Advice Letter; typically, it is the IOU’s that come forward in either a response to a directive in a decision or a new statutory requirement.  This is not a process that the Commission has exercised in the past; however, Ms. Fortune will consult with staff and ALJ for clarification.  Ms. Fortune added that the sub-committee has made great strides in cooperating and learning from the utilities and if it is a mid-cycle change that is supported by all parties then the utilities would be the entity to bring forth the mid-cycle change in a form of an Advice Letter. 
The Board discussed in length the recommendations proposed by the ESAP sub-committee.  
Vice-Chairman Wimbley commented that a standardization team could alleviate some of the pressures placed on the Energy Division staff as well as the utilities.  There is a lot to absorb in trying to deliberate in such a short period of time and trying to compromise a solution that would work.  
Board Member Rago agreed that one of the concerns is the time and perhaps focusing on what can be done short term and focusing on the things that can be done to add measures back in the program to help the utilities reach their goals would be a good strategy.

Ms. Fortune mentioned that it is going to be very difficult for the Board to make a decision prior to the workshops and that the Evaluation staff has to look at the standards and approaches, she emphasized that these are rate payer funds and there needs to be actual basis for approval of funds.  She added that there needs to be an understanding on how the current methodology works and the Evaluation staff from Energy Division will be providing two separate workshops dedicated to cost effectiveness.  Lastly, Ms. Fortune suggested that for those measures that are currently in limbo perhaps can be looked at on a pilot basis and evaluation and studies can be applied to how to increase cost effectiveness so they are not discarded while this evaluation takes place.

Mr. Jack Parkhill from Southern California Edison commented that the Standardization Team that existed in the past was comprised of Energy Division staff, DRA, IOU’s interested parties and consultants.  Policies and Procedures, including program measures were addressed.  If consensus was reached, it was given to the Energy Division staff to work with the ALJ to issue a ruling.   It was a process that seemed to work and perhaps this is something that needs to be revisited. 

Vice-Chair Wimbley commented that there is a need and some level of support for mid-cycle changes, however, there needs to be development of mechanism on how it will work.  There are major differences of opinion as well as some items that can be easily resolved, assuming the Board attends the workshops and there is common understanding with all parties that the things the Board is suggesting and identified make sense and that it doesn’t pose any burden on the Energy Division staff or the IOU’s to implement.  Vice-Chair Wimbley also suggested that maybe as pat of the workshops the Board can discuss a process for accommodating mid-cycle changes as well as look at long term solutions which could include a the reconstitution of the Standardization Team since some of these items are very technical and warrant a lot of attention and understanding from all parties involved.  
Board Member Rago supports the idea of establishing a Standardization Team since of technical issues can be resolved, however, Board Member Rago pointed out that some of the items that the Board is discussing are not workshop topics such as the mid-cycle changes, the NGAT budget and the CAR positions.  
Board Member Stephenson agreed on the mid-cycle changes, and added that technology changes not only in energy but in other industries at the same time.  Having some type of committee looking at this or other process is invaluable.  

Ms. Fortune informed the Board that although the mid-cycle issue is not specifically on the workshop list ,it is closely related to cost effectiveness.  She urged the Board that if they are going to be suggesting mid-cycle changes, they will have to provide data that shows overwhelming support for either changing a measure/reconsidering a measure based on its cost effectiveness.
Board Member Wright clarified that a lot of what SCG and SDG&E had in mind in proposing the Advice Letter process was to address more routine elements, more in the line of code changes or other things that change the cost or requirements for installation of existing elements of the program so they could accommodate those changes within the cycle without a major disruption.

The Board made the following general recommendations:

1. The Board will consider the creation of some type of committee/standardization team in the future.
2. The Board will continue to spear head efforts and dialogues on technical issues and look at and identify ways to design a framework for mid-cycle changes leaving the details to the participants of the workshops.

The Board moved and approved the two general recommendations presented during this discussion.  Motion moved by Board Member Rago and seconded by Board Member Stephenson. (Motion passed, abstained by Board Member Wright) 
Item 6: Utilities’ Reports— Utility representative (30 minutes) Standing /Discussion Item 

a) Budget Application Update -  recap of  IOU’s budget application and anticipated updates 

Mr. Fasana of SCE reported that the applications have been filed and workshops have been scheduled for the month of October.

Board Member Rago inquired if any of the utilities need expedited service or shorten comment periods.

Mr. Parkhill stated that a Ruling is issued in December 2011 extending the program period until June 30, 2012 would be sufficient, however, different utilities may have different requirements.

Ms. Mary O’Drain of PG&E would like to the decision by November 10th, 2011 approving the extension.
Ms. Fortune informed the Board that ALJ Kim plans on having a bridge decision sometime in November.  

b) 12 month summary of utility disconnection activity
A 12 month summary of utility disconnection activity was presented before the Board.  The presentation can be view and downloaded at:  http://www.liob.org/docs/ACF7AE.ppt 
c) Strategies  & Overview of preventative measures utilized to avoid disconnections and type of  energy education offered      

Mr. Ron Aker, Manager of Credit policy representing PG&E provided a summary of PG&E’s credit and collection activity.  PG&E recognizes that its customers have been impacted by the economic downturn. As such, it offers several customer-centric policies and procedures, some of which have been in existence prior to the downturn.  
Mr. Aker confirmed that the majority of the disconnects are done via smart meter, since the majority of customers are smart meter customers, however this method does not have an impact on the time frame on disconnections and PG&E does not practice weekend disconnections. PG&E’s report can be view and downloaded at: http://www.liob.org/docs/6c.%20PG&E%20Avoiding%20Disconnects.ppt
Mr. Ted Williams presenting SDG&E provided a report on their strategies to avoid disconnections.  SDG&E’s report can be view and downloaded at: http://www.liob.org/docs/6c.%20SDG&E%20Avoiding%20Disconnects.ppt 
Commissioner Simon commended SDG&E and SoCalGas for demonstrating an enormous amount of sensitivity to families in need incorporating certain types of public purpose programs. 
Ms. Janet Covington representing SCE provided a report on their strategies to avoid disconnections.  Ms. Covington commented that SCE’s approaches are very similar to the other utilities.  SCE’s report can be view and downloaded at:  http://www.liob.org/docs/6c.%20SCE%20Avoiding%20Disconnects.ppt 
Board Member Wright presented SCG’s disconnections.   SCG will start installing smart meters in 2013.
SoCal Gas’ report can view and downloaded at:

http://www.liob.org/docs/6c.%20SoCalGas%20Avoiding%20Disconnects.ppt 
Vice-Chair Wimbley asked if the IOU’s keep track for the customers that are having difficulty paying their utility bills and are referred to other programs such as LIHEAP/REACH or any other programs available in the service area.  How many of these clients are successful in obtaining assistance.
Vice Chair Wimbley commented that under the Federal level for 2012 budget, there is a 50% propose cut to the LIHEAP program and many of the utilities present LIHEAP as a resource to their utility customers.  There are things that CSD needs to contemplate in the event that this cut materializes and they need to find ways on how to strategically extend LIHEAP dollars to continue to provide services during these difficult times.
The Board asked the utilities to provide the average balance owe upon disconnection as well as how many customers are referred to programs such as LIHEAP/REACH or any other programs available.
d) Energy Education - Overview of the jointly proposed 2012-2014 energy education study
Ms. Carol Edwards provided an overview of the proposed 2012-2014 Energy Education Study.  The primary purpose is to provide a focused examination of IOU Energy Education in order to increase value to customers receiving ESA services and identify ways to optimize the educational component of the ESA program given current customer knowledge and relevant new technologies associated with communication tools and energy efficiency products.  Some of the key objectives of the education study are to understand and improve practices related to education delivery, to examine customer needs related to education content and materials, to explore savings to customers based on knowledge and behavioral changes.  An estimated $300,000 in cost has been requested in the IOU applications.  Ms. Edwards discussed the reasons why this study is necessary and mentioned that the findings from the 2009-11 program cycle studies highlighted the need for, and value of, a more systematic and focused effort for Energy Education.  Ms. Edwards closed by stating that the environment of our customers is really changing, with the pervasiveness of social media, the introduction of smart meters and other technologies and all kinds of advances, and that customer have the potential to learn new and different ways, and some of the current approaches might be limited if not outdated and they feel that is really timely for them to get in and find out what they we can do while they have the availability of resources to be able to do with their energy education
Ms. Edwards’ full report can view and downloaded at:  http://www.liob.org/docs/6d.%20Jointly%20Proposed%202012-2014%20Energy%20Education%20Study.ppt 
Mr. John Fasana continued with the second part of the presentation and informed the Board that a recent CPUC audit of SCE’s 2007-2008 Income Qualified programs recommended SCE not provide Energy Education if measures can not be installed.  SCE provides only electricity service to its customers, in hot extreme climates; SCE provides a range of measures, e.g., central air conditioners, evaporative coolers, and pool pumps typically in desert areas, in temperate climates, SCE only can provide refrigerators and CFLs.  If customers are ineligible to receive refrigerators, SCE can not provide CFLs because they do not meet the 3-measure minimum threshold energy savings of 125 kWh.  Nearly 45% of SCE’s customers in 2009 – 2011 have been unable to receive electric measures, and have received only Energy Education, after spending nearly $100 to outreach to customers and enter the home, not providing Energy Education is a lost opportunity.  Since SCE’s recommendations came out, Edison has continued to offer energy education; however, management is looking to get clear direction on whether the Commission supports this policy or if there is still some uncertainty. The policy and procedures manual was adopted in an assigned Commissioner and ALJ joint ruling in August 2010 and Edison is looking for a ruling that would make the change in bold for in home energy education.  

Edison does not currently measure the cost savings of energy education; however, SCE thinks that the energy evaluation may reveal ways to measure that down the road.

Vice-Chair Wimbley commented that although there isn’t a lot of data that measures cost savings, the benefits associated with education is very beneficial and asked if there would be an opportunity to conduct a pilot for those clients not receiving any weatherization services, and isolate the benefits associated with education directly to their utility usage and the behaviors that influence that usage and cost.  

Mr. Parkhill mentioned that Edison is moving forward with a smart connect component of its energy education as part of its 2012-2014 application period, so they will be evaluating it down the road.

Board Member Rago remarked that this issue goes much further than just Edison; the issues go back to the decision and language that says “do not provide energy education, unless you install measures”.  This is an issue when an audit is conducted and a significant amount of time has been spent to find out that there aren’t enough measures to be installed and personnel; CBO’s or contractors have to walk away without any reimbursement.

Ms. Fortune noted that there is a very delicate balancing act when dealing with marketing dollars and it really impacts cost effectiveness, Ms. Fortune emphasized that if SCE is looking to add marketing budget at the program level to support education or to support marketing for a particular measure, the cost stream has to go to in the cost side of the cost benefit analysis.  

Mr. Fasana clarified that Edison has a budget to provide energy education; the question is based on the audit finding, which actually wanted SCE to refund some of the education dollars that were provided in homes that did not received additional measures. 

Mr. Parkhill sated that what Edison is looking for is a recommendation to change the policy and procedure as it relates to the three measurement minimum rule because of the circumstances it creates for a single source electric utility like Edison.  Mr. Parkhill concluded that it is not prudent to walk way and not provide energy education after a contractor has income qualified a customer and assessed the household for measures.

Motion by Board Member Rago:  The LIOB requests to the Commission for a change in the Policy and Procedure Manual to allow energy education to be delivered without having the three measure minimum rule being met.  Motion moved by Chairman Hernandez, and seconded by Board Member Toledo (Motion passed, abstained by 

Commissioner Simon)
Item 7: Highlights of upcoming activities for low-income energy programs – Energy Division Staff (15 minutes) Standing Item


Ms. Syreeta Gibbs provided a brief summary of the upcoming activities, highlighting the schedule for the upcoming workshops.  Ms. Gibbs noted that the workshops will be served to the service list, the CPUC’s daily calendar and will be posted on the LIOB’s website.  The upcoming activities can be view and downloaded at:
http://www.liob.org/docs/ACF7BD.ppt 
Item 8:  Water utilities’ current issues – Carolina Contreras, CPUC Water Division (15 minutes) Update/Informational Item

Ms. Carolina Contreras provided an update on the water utilities low income program participation numbers.  Ms. Contreras explained that the participation rate for the water companies is the count of the enrollment numbers in the water programs as a percentage of the estimated eligible customers.  The method used was set forth in a report issued by the water division in 2007, which recommended using American Census data for the year for household’s size and household income for each region served by the water utilities.  The same report 

identified some shortcomings and limitations that this estimate has, mainly that the geographical boundaries of the service areas that the utilities serve does not necessarily match the political boundaries that are set forth in the American Census data that is published, second the income in household size data are not directly corresponding and third, it is assumes that the multi-family housing units on a single residential unit house has the same amount of low income customers.  Most of the water low income programs do not allow multi-family housing units to participate in the low income programs.  The numbers presented are very broad estimate of what the water division believes the penetration rate for the water companies currently is.  Ms. Contreras explained that a decision that was recently issued by the Commission, closing out the data sharing rulemaking, recognized that these numbers need to be refined.  The Commission recommended that an informal workshop be held as the 2010 Census comes available to discuss alternatives and proposals for calculating and estimating the eligible low income community within the water utility service area.  

Board Member Rago inquired how this will affect the low income customers with the expected rate hike in the water industry as well as those homeowners that are losing their jobs. 
Board Member Stephenson explained that the discount is not uniform but rather on an individual basis and added that in water industry they are split between flat rate and percentage discounts.  He added that rates are going up substantially and as consumption drops, rates go up and there has been a substantial decrease in consumption over previous years.  The Commission adopted a decision adopting guidelines for sharing low income customer information which would automatically enroll CARE customers.
Ms. Contreras mentioned that there are several specific items to the water industry that would greatly benefit from a generic OIR and bring them to light in a uniform matter instead of independently as they have to date.

Commissioner Simon will work with Water Division, the ALJ and the industry to initiate a rulemaking on this very important issue.
Ms. Contreras’ document can be view and downloaded at:  http://www.liob.org/docs/ACF467.ppt 

Chairman Hernandez took this opportunity to welcome Carla Peterman the newly appointed Commissioner with The California Energy Commission.  Commissioner Peterman thanked Board Member Lopez for inviting her to the LIOB meeting and looks forward to working with Commissioner Simon, fellow sister agencies and the LIOB on how to improve the programs and increase the opportunities available.  Commissioner Peterman focuses on renewables, electricity and natural gas infrastructure, and transmission.  The Board welcomed and thanked Commissioner Peterman for her attendance at the LIOB meeting.
Item 9: Date & agenda for next meeting— (5 minutes) Standing Item


The Board decided to hold their next meeting in January in the San Diego area.  Discussion items for the next meeting will include standing items, solar water hearing, update on the water rulemaking and highlights/recommendations of the workshops
Board Member Toledo inquired on health concerns and the opt-out option on smart meters, specifically concerns expressed by the Tribal communities.

Commissioner Simon stated that the Commission is closely monitoring this issue and will arrange a brief with Legal division to address this important issue.
Having no further business, Chairman Hernandez adjourned the meeting at 2:36pm
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